

# TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE Planning Board

9 South Main Street Waynesville, NC 28786 Phone (828) 456-8647 • Fax (828) 452-1492 www.waynesvillenc.gov

Chairman
Patrick McDowell
Planning Board Members
Danny Wingate (Vice)
John Feichter
Marty Prevost
Robert Herrmann
Phillip Gibbs
H.P. Dykes, Jr.

Shell Isenberg

L. Brooks Hale

Development Services
Director
Elizabeth Teague

# MINUTES OF THE TOWN OF WAYNESVILLE PLANNING BOARD SPECIAL MEETING

Town Hall – 9 South Main St., Waynesville, NC 28786 January 28, 2016

THE WAYNESVILLE PLANNING BOARD held a regular meeting on January 28, 2016 at 5:30 p.m. in the board room of the Town Hall, 9 South Main Street, Waynesville, NC.

#### A. CALL TO ORDER

#### 1. Welcome/Calendar/Announcements

Vice Chairman Danny Wingate welcomed everyone and called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.

The following members were present:

Danny Wingate
Bucky Dykes
Brooks Hale
Anthony Sutton
Phillip Gibbs
Marty Prevost
Shell Isenberg
Robert Herrmann

Absent:

Patrick McDowell

Planning Board Minutes January 28, 2016 The following staff members were present:

Elizabeth Teague, Development Services Director Eddie Ward, Deputy Town Clerk Byron Hickox, Land Use Administrator

# 2. <u>Adoption of Minutes</u>

Board Member Bucky Dykes made a motion, seconded by Board Member Anthony Sutton to approve the minutes of the December 21, 2015 board meeting as presented. The motion passed unanimously.

#### B. NEW BUSINESS

1. Public Hearing and Consideration of a zoning map amendment from Dellwood Medium Density Residential District to Dellwood Junaluska Regional Center District at 30 Mauney Cove Road, PIN 8616-39-4152 (Haywood County Convenience Center)

Vice Chairman Danny Wingate opened the Public Hearing.

Development Services Director, Ms. Elizabeth Teague, asked Mr. Byron Hickox, Land Use Administrator, to present the first item on the agenda. Mr. Hickox stated that the property located at 30 Mauney Cove Road consists of 1.29 acres, and is a partially developed lot containing a waste collection station, also know as the Convenience Center, operated by Haywood County. This Convenience Center has been in operation at this location for over 20 years, and is the busiest center in the county with 225,000 visitors annually. When Haywood County approached staff about reconfiguring the overall site to alleviate traffic problems, staff realized the current use is defined as a Recycling Collection Station, and is not a permitted use in this district and could not be expanded. Mr. Hickox said the adjacent district is Dellwood/Junaluska Regional Center and this district permits the operation of Recycling Collection Stations.

#### **Staff Recommendation:**

The rezoning of this property would allow the Convenience Center to be improved and expanded, and is critical to allow for more traffic lanes and safer entrances and exits on Mauney Cove Road. Mr. Hickox stated the Convenience Center would be consistent with this zoning and would enhance a necessary community service to the visitors and residents of the Lake Junaluska District. The Town of Waynesville Development Services Staff recommends approval of the request for rezoning.

Mr. Hickox explained to the Board there would be two requested actions.

1. Motion to find/not find the request consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan by meeting the needs of the residential, commercial, and institutional needs of the community and promoting infill and improving an existing neighborhood area.

Planning Board Minutes January 28, 2016 2. Motion to recommend approval of Haywood County's request for rezoning the property at 30 Mauney Cove Road from Dellwood Medium Density Residential to Dellwood/Junaluska Regional Center.

## Kris Boyd Haywood County Planning Director

Mr. Boyd stated that Haywood County was obligated to provide solid waste disposal to the residents of Haywood County. There are three ways to fulfill this obligation. First, the County has a Landfill, a Materials Recycling Facility, and Convenience Centers. Several of the Centers have become over burdened by use, and the County is taking the initiative to upgrade these facilities. A Center in Hazelwood has recently been upgraded, and now the Center at Mauney Cove needs to be improved. Mr. Boyd explained that there are traffic safety hazards because of the heavy volume of traffic at the Center. He said this site is open five days a week, and an average of 865 vehicles and deposit 17,000 pounds of solid waste in this facility on a busy day. Mr. Boyd stated that it is a necessity to upgrade the Convenience located on Mauney Cove Road not only for the volume, but for the traffic and safety needs.

# Ira Dove Haywood County Manager

Mr. Dove stated that the homeowner of the residence to the north of the Center was the person who leased, and then sold the property to the County. There are currently ten facilities operating in Haywood County, and this is the busiest one. He said the County was asking for the entire parcel to be rezoned Commercial which would allow more turning radius into and out of the Center. Preliminary designs for the upgrade show expansion width and lengthwise on the property and the addition of one more lane. Mr. Dove said that hopefully this will alleviate traffic being backed into Mauney Cove Road.

Ms. Teague explained to the Board that when plans are submitted for the project, they will have to meet the Land Development Standards, including buffering, where as of now because of the current zoning, they do not.

The Board had several questions for Mr. Boyd concerning traffic flow, and making sure that the North Carolina Department of Transportation is onboard with the design.

Ms. Teague reminded the Board that the design of the Center was not being approved in this meeting, but the rezoning to allow the expansion was what was being considered. She said that Staff felt this was a very important rezoning to allow the County to be able to move forward with the project for the Center.

Vice Chairman Danny Wingate closed the Public Hearing.

A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton, seconded by Board Member Robert Herrmann to find the request consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan by meeting the needs of the residential, commercial and institutional needs of the community and promoting infill and improving an existing neighborhood area. The motion passed unanimously.

A motion was made by Board Member Brooks Hale, seconded by Board Member Phillip Gibbs, to recommend approval of Haywood County's request for rezoning the property at 30 Mauney Cove Road from Dellwood Medium Density Residential to Dellwood/Junaluska Regional Center. The motion passed unanimously.

2. <u>Public Hearing and Consideration of a zoning map amendment from Main Street Neighborhood Residential to Central Business District at Richland Street (referred to as second Forga lot), PIN 8615-17-5626</u>

Vice Chairman Danny Wingate opened the Public Hearing.

Ms. Teague stated this request is for the .27 acre tract that holds a small warehouse and outdoor storage. It is adjacent to the Forga property approved for rezoning at the Planning Board meeting held on December 21, 2015. If it is approved, it will go forward to the Board of Aldermen with other recommended rezonings along Richland Street. The properties are adjacent to the railroad, and are mostly in the flood plain because of the creek, and have been used commercially for many years.

#### **Staff Recommendation**

Because of this location abutting the railroad corridor, and being located in the flood plain, residential use is unlikely. Staff recommends approval of the request for rezoning from Main Street Neighborhood Residential to Central Business District thus enabling more opportunities and improvement for the existing structure.

Ms. Teague indicated to the Board that there would be two requested actions.

- 1. Motion to find/not find the request consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan by promoting the development and redevelopment of a historically mixed-use area.
- 2. Motion to recommend to the Board of Aldermen approval/approval with conditions/or denial of the requested rezoning of the property from the Hazelwood Urban Residential District to the Central Business District.

The Board had several questions concerning the possible rezoning of surrounding properties. Ms. Teague said notifications of the rezoning for these properties had been sent out, and only Giles Chemical had expressed interest in an adjoining property.

Vice Chairman Danny Wingate closed the Public Hearing.

Board Member Anthony Sutton made a motion, seconded by Board Member Marty Prevost, to find the request consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan by promoting the development and redevelopment of a historically mixed-use area. The motion passed unanimously.

A motion was made by Board Member Robert Herrmann, seconded by Board member Anthony Sutton, to recommend to the Board of Aldermen approval of the requested rezoning of the property from the Hazelwood Urban Residential District to the Central Business District. The motion passed unanimously.

3. <u>Continued discussion (tabled from December) and consideration of a zoning map amendment at 504 Church Street, PIN 8615-17-6586 and at 191 Richland Street, PIN 8615-17-2186 and 24 Goodyear Street, PIN 8615-17-4206.</u>

Ms. Elizabeth Teague explained that two separate rezoning requests were tabled by the Board at the Planning Board Meeting on December 21, 2016. Since that meeting Ms. Teague has met with property owners Ms. Betty Henderson and Mr. Ron Muse, to discuss their vision for these properties, and a possible mixed-use overlay option that would allow some commercial uses in these properties that are adjacent Main Street Neighborhood. Ms. Teague discussed zoning categories listed in the 2020 Land Development Standards. She said some uses were permitted in a limited fashion, and this is to give some flexibility, and to decide where mixed-uses are appropriate. She said the purpose of the Mixed-Use Overlay District (MX-O) is a zoning district established to permit certain limited mixed-uses within residential neighborhoods. The applicability is for frontage of locations or blocks shall be identified on the Land Development Map to permit certain non-residential uses a permitted in the Use Table in Section 2.5.3. Such locations are noted as either PC (Permitted on any Corner Lot located at the intersection of two publicly-maintained streets) or PL (Permitted in Designated Locations on the Land Development Map).

Ms. Teague stated that both property owners agreed that a mixed –use overlay option would be acceptable. Some of the uses that are allowed in addition to what is already allowed:

- 1. Live Work Units
- 2. ATM
- 3. Banks, Credit Unions, Financial Serv.
- 4. Business Support Services
- 5. Dry Cleaning and Laundry Serv.
- 6. Government Services
- 7. Personal Services
- 8. Professional Services
- 9. General Commercial (less than 100,000 sq. ft.)
- 10. Restaurants

#### **Staff Recommendation**

Ms. Teague said staff believes that a mixed-use overlay is a reasonable compromise to the North Main Street Neighborhood as a way to improve the development of these under utilized lots, and staff recommends rezoning this property to a Mixed-Use overlay to allow for a limited number of new allowable uses. She reminded the Board that there are two requested actions:

1. Motion to find/not find the request consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan by promoting the development and redevelopment of a historically commercial area.

Planning Board Minutes January 28, 2016 2. Motion to recommend to the Board of Aldermen approval/approval with conditions/ or denial of the requested rezoning of the property for the Main Street Neighborhood Residential District to a Main Street Neighborhood Residential District Mixed-Use Overlay.

There was much discussion among the Board about the different types of uses that could be allowed in this District. It was the consensus of the Board that any type of business would be an improvement to the area.

A motion was made by Board Member Anthony Sutton, seconded by Board Member Bucky Dykes, to find the request consistent with the 2020 Land Development Plan by promoting the development and redevelopment of a historically commercial area. The motion passed unanimously.

A motion was made by Board Member Brooks Hale, seconded by Board Member Bucky Dykes to recommend to the Board of Aldermen approval of the requested rezoning of the property from the Main Street Neighborhood Residential District to Main Street Neighborhood Residential District Mixed –Use Overlay. The motion passed unanimously.

4. Presentation by staff on Land Use Impacts of Howell Mill Road Improvements.

Ms. Teague introduced Mr. Tim Shook who owns property on Howell Mill Road.

#### Tim Shook Howell Mill Road

Mr. Shook stated that he had approached the Board eight years ago to rezone, because his property is adjacent to Ingles on one side, Sonoco Plastics plant in front, and behind the property is the Town of Waynesville electric sub station. Now that there is a three lane road with sidewalks, Mr. Shook would like to be rezoned commercial so he can explore possibilities of development with his property.

Ms. Teague gave some background of the project:

- > Runs from Russ Avenue at Rite Aid to Asheville Highway
- > \$11.6 million road improvement by NCDOT
- > Installation of wider lane, shoulders, roadway straightening, sidewalks, and roundabout
- > New bridge which eliminates at grade railroad crossing
- > Expected completion 60 days
- > Access for Evergreen Packaging, Sonoco Plastics, Schulhofer's, and Waynesville Rec Center
- Access to 30 plus acres of Town property
- Access for residential lots along Howell Mill, Happy Hill, Calhoun Road, and Radio Tower Road
- Adjacent to several large tracts of land.

Ms. Teague stated that in September - October 2008, the Town received a request from Mr.

Tim Shook to rezone 7 acres at 333 Howell Mill Road from Howell Mill Neighborhood District to Russ Avenue Town Center. The rezoning request failed three to four at the Planning Board level. The request was appealed to the Board of Aldermen and they tabled it to allow time for additional study, based on several concerns:

- 1. When Associated Packaging moved in, the Board committed to trying to keep area residential.
- 2. Interest in seeing higher density residential.
- 3. Reluctance to change map during evaluation of Town's Land Development Standards.
- 4. Interest in seeing impacts of NCDOT Howell Mill Road Improvement Project.

Ms. Teague said some of the physical impacts of the project were improvements to grading, drainage, culverts, and structures and alignment. There is improved traffic, truck, and pedestrian safety overall. Other improvements include aesthetics of bridge and roadway, intersection and signal improvements at Russ Avenue and Asheville Highway.

With this project, there is increased visibility of roadway at both ends, linking two Commercial/Industrial areas with direct route that is wider, straighter, and faster. There is also improved access to Town Park facilities, and increase thru-traffic and truck traffic. Ms. Teague stated these improvements means the area will become a desirable place for new development. The current zoning for this area west to east is Russ Avenue Regional Center Commercial, Howell Mill Medium Density Residential, and Commercial Industrial Commercial.

Ms. Teague stated there are a lot of parcels along that corridor that will be impacted by this project. She encouraged the Board to involve the community to see what type of development is desired in this location, and what is not desired. She asked the Board for their ideas in how to engage property owners in discussion of what they want to see. Some recommendations are to reach out to property owners through surveys and the Planning Board possibly hosting a community meeting. Ms. Teague said she would consult with Mr. Mike Morgan, Interim Manager, and the Board could discuss options at the next meeting.

#### C. PUBLIC COMMENT/CALL ON THE AUDIENCE

No Comments.

#### D. ADJOURN

With no further business, a motion was made by Board Member Robert Herrmann, seconded by Board Member Bucky Dykes, to adjourn the meeting at 6:55 pm. The motion passed unanimously.

Danny Wingate, Acting Chairman

Eddie Ward, Deputy Clerk

Planning Board Minutes

January 28, 2016